
Statement to Parliament: NDA
Settlement, Contract Termination, and
Inquiry

I would like to inform the House that the Nuclear Decommissioning Authority
(NDA) has today announced its decision to terminate its contract with
Cavendish Fluor Partnership (CFP) for the management and decommissioning of
12 redundant Magnox sites (including 2 research sites) which, together with
the Calder Hall reactor on the Sellafield site, formed the UK’s first fleet
of nuclear power stations.

The NDA ran a £6.1 billion tender process from April 2012 which resulted in a
14 year contract being awarded in September 2014 to the Cavendish Fluor
Partnership – a joint venture between the British firm Cavendish Nuclear, a
subsidiary of Babcock International, and the US company Fluor Inc. This
decision was approved by the then Department for Energy and Climate Change
and HM Treasury.

CFP started work on the Magnox estate on 1 September 2014.There then started
a process to ensure that the scope of the contract assumed in the 2012 tender
matched the actual status of the decommissioning to be done on each site – a
process known as consolidation.

It has become clear to the NDA through this consolidation process that there
is a significant mismatch between the work that was specified in the contract
as tendered in 2012 and awarded in 2014, and the work that actually needs to
be done.

The scale of the additional work is such that the NDA Board considers that it
would amount to a material change to the specification on which bidders were
invited in 2012 to tender.

In the light of this, the NDA Board, headed by a new Chair and Chief
Executive, has concluded that it should exercise its right to terminate the
contract on two years’ notice. The contract will be terminated in September
2019, after 5 years rather than its full term of 14 years. This termination
is made with the agreement of CFP.

Dealing safely with the UK’s nuclear legacy is fundamental and non-
negotiable. It is important to emphasise that this termination is no
reflection on the performance of Cavendish Nuclear or Fluor, and work on
decommissioning at all the sites will continue with the management of CFP for
a further two and a half years.

During this period, the NDA will establish arrangements for a replacement
contracting structure to be put in place when the current contract ends. This
work will be led by the NDA’s new Chief Executive, David Peattie.
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I have every confidence that CFP will continue to deliver to high standards
during the remainder of the contract.

Although this decision is one made by the Board of the NDA, it requires the
consent of myself, the Chief Secretary to the Treasury and the Accounting
Officer of my Department. That consent has been given.

We have a responsibility to ensure that the NDA’s decisions reflect its legal
obligations, including under procurement law, that further risks to
taxpayers’ money are contained and that robust arrangements are put in place
to deliver this essential decommissioning programme.

In addition I can announce today that the NDA has settled outstanding
litigation claims against it by Energy Solutions and Bechtel, in relation to
the 2014 Magnox contract award.

The NDA was found by the High Court in its judgment of 29 July 2016 to have
wrongly decided the outcome of the procurement process.

As part of the settlements, NDA has withdrawn its appeal against the
judgment. While these settlements were made without admission of liability on
either side, it is clear that this 2012 tender process, which was for a value
of up to £6.1 billion, was flawed. The NDA has agreed settlement payments
with Energy Solutions of £76.5m, plus £8.5m of costs, and with Bechtel of
$14.8m, plus costs of around £462,000 – approximately £12.5m in total.

These are very substantial costs and had the potential to rise much further
if the case had proceeded to trial.

Taxpayers must be able to be confident that public bodies are operating
effectively and securing value for money. Where this has not been achieved
such bodies should be subject to rigorous scrutiny.

I am therefore establishing today an independent Inquiry into the conduct of
the 2012 procurement process and the reasons why the 2014 contract proved
unsustainable. These are separate issues but both need to be examined
thoroughly by an authoritative and independent expert.

I have asked Mr Steve Holliday, the former Chief Executive of National Grid
to lead the Inquiry. The Inquiry will take a ‘cradle to grave’ approach
beginning with the NDA’s procurement and ending with the contract
termination.

The Inquiry will also review the conduct of the NDA and of government
departments and make any recommendations it sees fit – including what further
investigations or proceedings, for example possible disciplinary proceedings,
may be required as a result of its findings.

The terms of reference for Mr Holliday’s Inquiry have been placed in the
libraries of both Houses. Mr Holliday will report jointly to me and to the
Cabinet Secretary, and his report will be made available to this House,
including to the Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy Select Committee.



This was a defective procurement, with significant financial consequences,
and I am determined that the reasons for it should be exposed and understood;
that those responsible should properly be held to account; and that it should
never happen again.

Terms of Reference: Independent inquiry into the award of the
Magnox decommissioning contract by the Nuclear Decommissioning
Authority and its subsequent termination

The Inquiry shall investigate the procurement process from its inception
through contract award, the management of the contract by NDA to the point at
which the NDA decided to terminate the contract and the litigation that
followed the contract award, focusing in particular on:

a. the course of events that led to the flaws in the contract award
identified by the court;

b. the course of events that led subsequently to the decision to terminate
the contract;

c. the handling of the challenge and subsequent litigation brought against
NDA arising out of the procurement and the subsequent resolution of the
proceedings;

d. the actions throughout of the NDA, including its subsidiary organisations,
and the actions throughout of government departments associated with the
procurement process;

e. the structure of governance and relationship between the NDA and
government departments and whether that contributed in any way to the
problems encountered;

f. the extent to which the various internal and external assurance processes
employed during procurement were effective; and

g. any other matters it considers relevant and important.

The Inquiry shall set out lessons to be learned, including about appropriate
structures for governance and assurance of future complex, high-risk
procurements, and make any recommendations it sees fit, including as to any
disciplinary investigations or proceedings that may, in its view, be
appropriate as a result of its findings.

The Inquiry will be led by Steve Holliday. He will draw on others as
appropriate, including external advisers he may, by agreement with the
Secretary of State, appoint.

The Inquiry shall report to the Secretary of State for Business, Energy and
Industrial Strategy and to the Cabinet Secretary.


